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The state agency tasked with investigating claims of wage theft — the Oregon Bureau of Labor 
and Industries (BOLI) — has seen its resources erode over the years. Relative to the size of 
Oregon’s workforce, BOLI has about half of the investigative capacity it possessed in the mid-
1990s. As such, the state has fewer resources to protect workers when unscrupulous employers 
steal their wages.1  
 

Oregon has half its former firepower to fight wage theft  

 
When Oregonians to go work, they expect to be paid for their efforts. Despite laws to protect 
employees from being stiffed by their boss, too many workers in Oregon aren’t paid as they 
should. In such instances of wage theft, many workers turn to BOLI for help.  
 
The bureau’s capacity to protect workers from wage theft has dwindled over the past several 
decades. Twenty-five years ago, the time of the earliest available data, BOLI had the equivalent 
of 47.8 full-time employees helping Oregonians recover wages their boss owed them. By the 
2017-19 budget period, that number had fallen just 33.8 employees, a drop of 30 percent.2   
 

 
 
When measured against the size of Oregon’s workforce, the decline in staffing is starker. The 
state now has about half the capacity to go to bat for workers it did 25 years ago. Specifically, in 
the 1993-95 budget period, BOLI had 3.5 staff persons devoted to investigating wage claims for 
every 100,000 workers. By the 2017-19 budget period, BOLI had just 1.8 employees working on 
wage claims for every 100,000 Oregon workers.3  
 
Even BOLI’s 1993-95 staffing level is not the high water mark for the state’s wage enforcement 
capacity: Over a decade of budget cuts had already pummeled the agency. In 1981, 30 employees 
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were cut from the bureau, handicapping the state’s ability to investigate wage claims. In the 
1991-93 biennium, lawmakers let go 20 percent of the agency’s remaining staff due to budget 
shortfalls.4 
 
By 1993-95, the agency had eliminated wage and hour functions in the Pendleton field office. 
Resource cuts caused the closure of other wage and hour field offices since then. The Bend office 
was shuttered during the 2001-03 biennium, and the Medford office was closed in 2009.5 
Today, only offices in Portland, Salem, and Eugene remain to provide in-person assistance to 
workers stiffed by their boss. 
 
 

Need for oversight and enforcement has increased 

 
BOLI’s Wage and Hour Division’s responsibilities to protect workers are broad. The division 
investigates many types of wage claims. These include failure to pay minimum wage, the agreed 
wage rate, and overtime, as well as violations of farm labor and child labor laws. The division is 
also tasked with issuing permits and licenses for such things as employing minors and operating 
a labor broker “temp” business.  
 
As BOLI’s staffing levels have shrunk, the state’s responsibilities have grown. In the past few 
years alone, Oregon has added four important worker protection laws.  In 2015, the legislature 
approved paid sick leave for most businesses. In 2017, it passed a pay equity law designed to 
rectify pay gaps for women and other groups. That year the legislature also approved a first-in-
the-country law designed to protect workers from the burden and cost of unpredictable work 
schedules. Also in 2017, lawmakers enacted licensure requirements for janitorial companies to 
prevent the misclassification of workers as independent contractors and other unfair labor 
practices.6 BOLI is responsible for educating the public about and enforcing each of these new 
laws. 
 
Even as the legislature has increased BOLI’s workload, it has done little to beef up its oversight 
and enforcement capacity.  
 
 

Limited state capacity results in forms of wage theft being ignored 

 
One way Oregon’s reduced capacity to fight wage theft harms workers is the restrictions on the 
kinds of wage claims the state will investigate.7 For instance, BOLI does not accept a claim if: 
 

 A worker delays filing a claim for other than minimum wage or overtime. 
Except for minimum wage and overtime claims, the state will not accept a wage claim 
more than six months after the employee has left a job. This restriction applies to a wide 
swathe of claims filed more than six months after separation, including those regarding 
not being paid any agreed-upon rate above the minimum wage. 
 

 The first instance of wage theft occurred more than a year ago and doesn’t 
involve minimum wage or overtime. This restriction is problematic for workers 
who may delay taking action for fear of losing their job or who are unaware for a year 
that a business practice is unlawful. For instance, BOLI will not take the case of a worker 
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who, for more than a year, doesn’t realize that it is wrong for the boss to make payroll 
deductions for a required uniform. 

 

 The claim is in excess of $10,000 and doesn’t involve minimum wage, 
overtime, or prevailing wage law.8 BOLI only accepts claims over $10,000 if they 
involve minimum wage, overtime, or prevailing wage violations. It prioritizes smaller 
claims, believing they are more likely to be filed by lower-wage workers who lack the 
resources to bring their own lawsuit.9 

 
These limits on the kinds of claims BOLI accepts are driven by insufficient resources. When 
asked about the reason for the limits, a BOLI official stated, “The reason BOLI implemented a 
policy restricting the types of wage claims we would accept was because we don’t have the 
resources necessary to accept/investigate every wage claim.”10 
 
While the state accepts many types of wage claims, these restrictions mean some workers who 
are shortchanged by their boss are left to fight for their wages on their own. 
 

 
Restoring BOLI capacity would cost $9.4 million in 2019-21 

 
Oregon would need to make a substantial investment in BOLI’s Wage and Hour Division to 
restore its capacity to the former 1993-95 level. The Wage and Hour Division’s budget for the 
2019-21 biennium is $10 million.11 To return to its prior-level capacity, it would need to boost 
staffing by 35 FTE, which would require an additional $9.4 million for the biennium, nearly a 
doubling of its current budget.12 
 
It is important to note that even if the state doubled BOLI’s Wage and Hour Division capacity, 
the agency would likely not have the resources it needed to adequately defend workers against 
wage theft. The funding level per employee for 1993-95 is nearly twice what it is today, and yet 
even that level was inadequate to protect workers at the time. And BOLI’s responsibilities have 
only grown since. 
 
 

Conclusion 

 
Oregon must take action to protect workers from wage theft, as it harms workers, their 
communities, honest businesses, and the state budget.13 The state should bolster funding for 
BOLI as much as possible. But given even a doubling of BOLI’s Wage and Hour Division 
capacity would not be sufficient, the state should additionally find creative ways to enlist the 
community in helping the agency to accomplish its mission of protecting workers and enforcing 
Oregon’s labor laws.  
 
 

1 “Wage theft” is a term that refers to the ways in which some employers fail to pay employees the wages they have 
earned. Wage theft takes many forms, including when employers pay less than the minimum wage, don’t pay time-
and-a-half for overtime hours, cheat on the number of hours worked, steal tips, require workers to work “off the 
clock,” or make unlawful payroll deductions. 
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